Minutes of Kettleburgh Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 12 September 2007
	Present: Cllrs J Bater, T Chase, R Durbin, P Garland, D Harris, T Jessop (chair), V Neilson, G Weeks.

The Parish Clerk was in attendance.  One parishioner, Cllr Peter Bellfield and Cllr Bob Snell were present.  

The Meeting began at 7:15pm in Open Session.  The chairman welcomed the public and our County and District Councillors, and asked for their reports.

Cllr Bellfield’s Report: The County Council is disappointed about the proposed Unitary status for Ipswich Council and thought that this will inevitably result in extra costs and a curtailment of efficiency. However SCC is determined to hand over services in the most efficient way possible. At the forthcoming meeting on Nuclear Energy, the recommendation will be to support Government policy, but not necessarily to endorse their view on the siting of power stations.  He thanked David Steward at SCC Highways for his tenacity in pursuing the construction of the footpath outside Barrel Cottages. 

Cllr Snell’s Report: The District Council is equally disappointed over the Unitary status issue. Its success is dependent on a sound financial justification; however there is every expectation that the bid will succeed.  Following successful bids earlier in the year, Pathfinder status has been granted by the Government to both SCDC and SCC, which will enable efficient communication and co-operation across the services.  The new Strategy for Play has been approved by SCDC allowing access to Big Lottery funding that has been allocated to SCDC. 

Planning issues:  the increased use of the runway at Monewden Airfield has been allowed, with a restriction of up to 600 aircraft movements per year.  Permission for six holiday lodges at Easton Farm Park is likely to be granted.  There are ongoing consultations over the change of use at the Debach Airfield site.  This involves moving storage facilities to a legitimate position on the site.  Whilst Cllr Snell felt that this application  was not related to the issue of heavy traffic on the roads in the Debach vicinity, Cllr Bellfield considered that the outcome was likely to be that more heavy traffic would result.  Cllr Snell had taken note of comments made by  Kettleburgh in the Local Development Framework consultation document. In relation to this and other comments, the Planning Committee had visited a Northamptonshire wind farm site, to examine the effects of changes to the size of blades and the height of turbines, similar to those at the proposed Parham wind farm. They will also take note of Kettleburgh’s concern about the increase in back garden development.  


	1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:  None
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: PC Trudie Beckwith (Safer Neighbourhoods Team representative)

3. Minutes of the meeting held on 11 July were approved and signed.
4. VILLAGE GREEN

a) Report from Kettleburgh Green Trust: Cllr Harris reported that the Village Green is looking lovely.  Thanks and credit are due to all who work on and maintain it. Following a meeting with the District Council Playspace Officer Jennie Catling, the application form for Playspace funding from SCDC has been completed, requesting the available amount of £5192. This money will go towards the purchase of two pieces of play equipment at a cost of  £8000. The Playspace Fund money will not be released until SCDC Planning Control has approved the change of position of the play area. The Parish Council will be asked to pledge its support of the scheme and then 50% of the funding will be given, with the remainder handed over on completion of the installation of the play equipment.     

b) Vehicular Access from Church Road: The Clerk and Chairman attended a successful meeting with Mr Margason of Cross Ram & Co. solicitors, where matters of access and boundary issues were discussed.  There will now follow a meeting with Mr Charles Glason, to discuss his grievances concerning these matters with a view to negotiating free access across the ‘ransom strip’ at the Church Road entrance to the Green.

c) Access through Barrel Cottages: the Chairman is awaiting a reply to his letter to SCDC, concerning the rights of access granted to the Parish Council.  

5. WORKING PARTY REPORTS  

Emergency Planning: Cllr Bater asked to be informed of any elderly or infirm villagers who may need assistance in a time of emergency.  He also suggested that a list of villagers owning generators should be produced.

The Pound: recent maintenance work is up to date in line with the agreed management plan.  Cllr Harris requested that the pile of logs to the side of the sub-station be tidied to alleviate the problem of rats.  Cllr Bater suggested placing an information board by the gate, giving details of the history of the Pound.  The Clerk will investigate whether there are grants available for this project.

Environment: the Chairman has joined the Suffolk Preservation Society.  A decision will be made at a later date as to whether the Parish Council should also join.  Commenting that Suffolk is aiming to become the Greenest County, Cllr Harris suggested that the Parish Council should consider a strategic plan for tree planting in the village as our contribution to this ideal.

Community:  Cllr Weeks provided a written report which accompanies these minutes.

Footpaths: Cllr Neilson reported that the discussion with Martin Williamson at SCC regarding the footpath between the Chequers and Watermill House was ongoing.  The Clerk will provide Cllr Neilson with a copy of the map showing the position of all the footpaths in Kettleburgh.

Parish Views: Cllr Garland has been collecting views and opinions from   villagers at the Coffee Mornings.  In summary, the Village Green and the Coffee Mornings are appreciated; the Village Hall attracted several comments about the need for care and attention to maintenance and appearance; a gate or barrier is necessary at the Street end of the Village Green footpath; goal posts and rounders posts should be purchased for the Green.  It was agreed that more thought is required to elicit responses to deeper questions about village life.  Cllr Garland will liaise with the Clerk and Cllr Weeks to generate some ideas. With regard to Village Green suggestions: these will be included on the agenda of the next KGT meeting.  

Planning and Development: the Chairman is attending a seminar: ‘Your involvement in the Planning Process’ run by the Suffolk Preservation Society.  

Police Liaison and Traffic Calming: Cllr Durbin hopes to meet with PC Trudie Beckwith at the SCDC Town and Parish Liaison meeting next month.  He has read through Parish Council minutes to acquaint himself with traffic calming initiatives that have been considered in the past. Luke Barber at SCC Highways has apologised for the delay in the completion of the traffic calming measures on the bend of the Brandeston to Easton Road.  The verge marker posts are in position and the painting of the SLOW signs on the road is imminent.  Rough bands will also be added.  Cllr Durbin referred to the suggestion of installing a gateway at the Brandeston entrance to the village: the cost of £2000 quoted by SCC was thought to be rather excessive.  If this scheme were to be implemented, a reduction in costs would be sought.

Trees: referring to the SCDC tree planting scheme, Cllr Chase asked for suggestions for placing of trees in the village to be sent to him within the next four weeks.
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	6. STANDING ORDERS

Revised Standing Orders, which include the new Code of Conduct, were adopted.   [Amendments to paragraphs 33a), 57 and 77 and adoption of ‘Code of Conduct and Practice for Handling Complaints’.]

7. DEALING WITH CORRESPONDENCE 

The Clerk will forward correspondence relating to Councillors’ Working Parties to the respective Councillor, who will respond as appropriate.  Any decisions will only be made at the next Council Meeting.  The paperwork will be brought to the next meeting for inclusion in the correspondence pack.  Where appropriate, the Clerk will forward urgent communications by email.  Cllr Garland requested that in this case a telephone call be made to alert Councillors to check their email.

8. RECYCLING ISSUES

The Chairman suggested that efforts could be made to liaise with other parishes concerning a better provision of recycling banks.  He will investigate the current distribution.  He will also research the planning issues involved regarding the siting of a more local ‘tip’.

9. QUALITY PARISH STATUS

The Clerk outlined the background, criteria and benefits of achieving Quality Parish status (copy attached).  At present, the Council does not fulfil all of the requirements.  It was decided that this Council should review its position six monthly, assessing itself against the requirements of Quality status.

10. SALC REPRESENTATIVE

Cllr Durbin was appointed as SALC representative.  The Clerk will inform SALC offices.

11. FINANCE

a) Advertisement of the Closure of Audit: the external audit, conducted by Lubbock Fine, is now complete.  The Clerk will advertise the completion  of the  audit on the village notice board for the required period of fourteen days.

b) Review of Expenditure Plan: Cllr Harris reviewed the budget for the year 2006/7, stating that whilst the previous Council set the budget, it was the concern of this Council to spend the money wisely.  Although projected expenditure was in excess of income, large items of expense - the cost of an election and the Parish Plan - had not been incurred. Following a rise in the precept, a reserve fund has been established.   A discussion followed as to the merits of the size of this reserve fund, concluding that parishioners would not wish the Council to hold large sums of public money unless there were agreed projects to be funded.  Cllr Harris will email his report to Councillors.  He will meet with the Clerk to discuss next year’s budget proposals before the next meeting.

c) Working Party Budget Estimates:  the Clerk has a list of estimates sent in by some representatives.  Any further estimates should be sent to the Clerk by the end of September.

d) Village Assets: Cllr Harris compared the method of accounting used by the Parish Council with other accounting methods used by businesses and public bodies.  Having contacted our auditors Lubbock Fine, he was reassured that our methods were approved and in keeping with a council of our size.  

e) The Financial Statement for the end of August was received and approved.
f) Invoices for payment were approved and cheques were signed. 

12. Clerk’s Report: 

a) Payment of invoice for new Councillor training: following correspondence with the SALC office, a reduction in the fee for new Councillor training was achieved. 

b) Temporary Adverts: SCDC has sent out a briefing outlining their method of dealing with the temporary adverts placed on roadsides by local organisations, and requesting the assistance of Parish Councils. Although this is not a problem in Kettleburgh, the guidelines have been noted and will be used if necessary. 

c) Budget training: the Clerk is to attend a budget workshop at the SALC offices.

d) Reinstatement of the verge outside Pinewood Cottage: in order to reinstate the verge damaged during building works opposite, Mr Hill of Pinewood Cottage asked SCC if he could install a kerb outside his property. SCC refused permission, suggesting that turfing or reseeding was a preferred option.  This is an ongoing matter that has not yet been brought to a satisfactory conclusion.  The Clerk will continue to make enquiries in order to resolve the matter to the satisfaction of Mr Hill.

e) Distribution of Newsletter Four:  the Clerk thanked Councillors in advance for distributing the latest newsletter to all households in the village.
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	13. 12.
	CORRESPONDENCE
SCDC Town and Parish Liaison meeting: 29 October

SCDC Review of Polling Districts

SCDC Playspace Provision update

Tree Wardens Training Day: 20 October


	-

-

-

-
	The Chairman and Cllr Garland to attend

No change for Kettleburgh

The annual review of this document will include a revised description of Kettleburgh to include the Village Green, and details of the new play area and ‘kickabout’ provision.

 Cllr Chase will invite Mrs Claire Norman (Tree Warden of Kettleburgh PCC) to attend.
	


Other correspondence to be circulated amongst Councillors.

	14. PLANNING DECISIONS FROM SCDC: 
C07/1094

Aleenta, Church Road.  

Erection of single storey front extension            APPROVED

C07/1133

The Old School, Church Road

Erection of single storey extension                     APPROVED
15.  QUESTIONS TO CHAIRMAN:  

a) Cllr Bater raised the issue of replacing the footway in the Street alongside the Village Sign.  This is a longstanding issue that was never resolved following the installation of the main sewer over thirty years ago.  Cllr Neilson will investigate.

b) Cllr Garland thanked Cllr Harris for paying for hedge trimming in the Pound, resulting in no cost to the Council.

c) The Chairman raised the issue of a leasing arrangement between the Parish Council and Kettleburgh Green Trust for the Village Green.  Mr Margason from Cross Ram is researching the issue. It will be discussed at the next meeting of KGT and a report sent to the Parish Council for further discussion. 
	VN


	16.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  

Wednesday 14 November at 7:15p.m   Agenda items by 1 November.

17.  The meeting closed at 8:56.p.m


COMMUNITY REPORT – CLLR WEEKS – 12th September 2007
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Kettleburgh Café


 




 

Kettleburgh Café 







7th September – 






Sale of Avon products






Information from Patrick Garland on Parish Views






Display of sketches by John Western from Derek Hill






Seasonal fruit/honey/lamb & beef.






Lots of home baking – hot sausage rolls & cheese tarts






Books exchanged






Total donations to date: £157.95 (see attached)

Following dates:


5th Oct. – 






June Alexander – Suffolk Drug & Alcohol Action Team






PC Trudie Beckwith – Safer Neighbourhood Scheme -






Coffee caravan – Wilda Woodland; display of old maps of 




             the area






2nd Nov






7 Dec

Grant




Applied to Community Champions for grant for £72 for 




                          storage boxes to store in village hall.  

Grant




Currently getting a quote to print 2 x leaflets per year 






And seeking a grant from “UKVillages.co.uk”

Posters



Information on each committee and/or trust to be






Displayed at coffee mornings.  





New web page – Community News – A Focus for an exchange of information

Currently researching up to date information on :

Kettleburgh Town Trust

Kettleburgh Village Hall Committee

Lord of the Manor Fund

Village Produce Show

Kettleburgh Green Trust

Also local stories to be developed on the people of Kettleburgh and village life

Good Neighbourhood Scheme

Info to be included in correspondence folder – please respond with your views whether we should look into it further

Welcome Pack

Currently awaiting confirmation from KPCC whether they do prepare a welcome pack and what it might include before I go ahead.

Quality Council    - KPC - 12 September 2007 – Report by the Clerk

Following Rural White Paper in 2000 that confirmed Government support for Parish Councils as the first tier of government, QC scheme launched in 2003.

Quality Councils can demonstrate that they are:

· Representative

· In touch with the community

· Competent

· Capable of taking on an enhanced role (also – partnerships with DC/CC)

Benefits:

1. to community 

PC more able to solve problems

                               PC more accountable

                     PC as point of information

2. PC – more credible

· more representative

· more involved

· more informed

3. DC/CC  - reassurance of competence

· greater partnership possibilities

Criteria:

Electoral mandate - yes

Qualified clerk - yes

Pattern of Council Meetings - yes

Communication – (needs some work)

Cost: £30.00 + time to put together a portfolio of evidence.
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